
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

June 29, 2021 

 

VIA HAND DELIVERY 

Honorable Page Cortez 

Louisiana Senate President 

Louisiana State Senate 

Post Office Box 94183 

Baton Rouge, LA 70804 

 

 RE:  Veto of Senate Bill 118 of the 2021 Regular Session 

 

Dear President Cortez: 

 

Please be advised that I have vetoed Senate Bill 118 of the 2021 Regular Session. 

 

This bill has been sold as the “constitutional carry” bill in that its supporters claim it 

enshrines in statutory law what they believe is already guaranteed by the Louisiana Constitution - 

the right to carry a concealed weapon without a permit or any training. If this were true, this bill 

would be unnecessary, as any one of the supporters of this legislation could at any time challenge 

the constitutionality of the current law that provides for the ability to obtain a concealed carry 

permit. They have chosen not to do so, and instead have brought this bill to change the law.  

 

I cannot support the version of the bill that passed the legislature. First, this bill removes 

any training requirements and instead puts in place an optional 60-minute online training course. 

This is wholly inadequate. Several members of law enforcement, including the Superintendent of 

Louisiana State Police and the Executive Director of the Louisiana Association of Chiefs of Police 

testified about the necessity of training, including live fire training, to ensure the safety of the 

public and the gun owner. In the Senate, an amendment was offered which would have required 

this common-sense training to be maintained. However, it was rejected. There is simply no good 

reason why the State of Louisiana should provide for concealed carry of weapons for people that 

have no training on how to properly use a gun. 

 

In addition, this bill is in direct conflict with other bills passed by the legislature in this 

very same session that I have signed into law. Representative Miguez, who claimed to be a strong 

supporter of Senate Bill 118, authored House Bill 48 on this exact issue. This bill recognizes 

additional entities that can provide the required training under current law and further adds a 

provision that provides for “a demonstration by the applicant of shooting proficiency, and safe 

handling of a handgun.” This training that Representative Miguez has placed in law would be 

removed as a requirement under Senate Bill 118. Obviously Representative Miguez believes that 
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training involving proficiency with and safe handling of a firearm is important and necessary. I 

agree. The same is true of House Bill 124, which provides for an exception to the crime of illegal 

carrying of a weapon if the individual has a conceal handgun permit. These two bills, which passed 

the legislature almost unanimously, are directly contrary to the goals of Senate Bill 118. They also 

demonstrate that despite the catchy phrase of “constitutional carry,” the current law is clearly 

reasonable and constitutional. It does not need to be effectively repealed to ensure compliance with 

the Louisiana Constitution.  

 

Sincerely, 

 

 

 

John Bel Edwards 

Governor 

 

cc: Honorable Clay Schexnayder 

  Speaker of the House of Representatives  


